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Minutes   04/03/11
PRESENT: Dr Singh Sahni (Chairman), Dr T. Horsburgh (Secretary), Dr Mittal (Treasurer), Dr Blackman, Dr Bardwaj, Dr Dawes,  Dr Kanhaiya,  Dr Mahfouz,  Dr Prashara, Dr Saroufeem, Dr Shather, Dr Suleman, Dr Cartwright, Mrs K Sharpe (PCT) and Ms Ranson, (Practice Manager rep)  
1. APOLOGIES

Apologies have been received Dr Sinha and Dr Sharma for the meeting 04/03/11.
2. CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES The minutes of the previous meeting held on
04/02/11 were confirmed and signed as correct
PRESENTATION:    Paula Clark, Chief Executive Dudley Group of Hospitals.
An update was provided on transforming and transferring adult community services to date. The legal requirements have been dealt with as has CQC registration. A Board is been established whose main objective will be of consolidation rather than growth. From 1/4/11 the DGoH will become known as Dudley Group Foundation Trust to account for the wider healthcare provision beyond acute care. It will be aiming to establish its position as the health care provider of choice, whilst working towards meeting the £12m saving requirement. The GP Commissioning Consortia will have a representative on the Board. The LMC felt that it is important that our largest local provider has reciprocal representation on the commissioning board to support integrated working. 
Initial priorities are the integration of community and hospital based services into pathway areas to remove barriers. Community nursing and Virtual ward will be focused on. Issues raised by staff in the Listening in Action event will be addressed.
Future developments include securing the lead on vascular surgery services and attain Trauma Unit status for the Black Country and improve both staff and patient satisfaction. 

The Procedures of limited clinical value policy and Aesthetic policy as part of the action on unnecessary work were discussed and it was acknowledged that it is difficult informing patients that they do not fulfil referral criteria and that the policies may need some revision.
The problem of a delayed discharge rate above the national average was discussed, strategies including addressing the balance of surgical and medical beds and opening a ward on the Bushy Fields site are in place.
The contentious topic of hospital car parking was raised. The hospital does not control the tariff set to patients or benefit from the revenue generated, but the fees from staff parking in the multi-storey do go to the hospital. Some groups of patients may be able to purchase a weekly pass.
The matter of low staff morale was raised; the disappointing results of the recent staff questionnaire were noted. Strategies such as improving the nursing establishment and substituting the number of agency nurses utilised with bank nurses are now in place.

The lack of office space and IT for the Virtual ward which is currently been rolled out is been addressed. Brian Bostock the project lead is the point of contact for issues relating to this project.

Action: Dr Horsburgh to invite Brian Bostock to a LMC meeting.
3. MATTERS ARISING
3.1 Coil fitting- Dr Horsburgh since the last LMC meeting has been unable to liaise with the Sexual health. However, according to Dr Laurence Buckman ( GPC ) GPs do not require a certificate for every different activity they undertake.
3.2 IT Upgrades – A concern had been raised at the February LMC meeting that future funding for IT would be linked to involvement with the SCR agenda rather than need. Kevin Gafferty, PCT Director of Finance confirmed that this is not the case.
3.3 GPwSI- It is still unclear how GPwSI will develop within the consortia however; the LMC will keep this issue on the agenda.
3.4 GP Commissioning – Dr Singh Sahni explained that the LMC will need to have representation on both the Consortia Board at strategic planning level and on the Executive Committee at operational level; these should be as voting members. This will allow the LMC to pass on the views of local GPs including salaried GPs, sessional GPs and locums.
Action: Dr Horsburgh to liaise with Dr Hegarty regarding details of the commitment this position would entail.

The process of electing LMC members for these roles will be discussed at the next LMC meeting, and then nominations will be sought.

GP Brief the news letter from Dudley Consortium Chair currently does not seem to reach all local GPs.
Action: Mrs Sharpe to check circulation details.
3.5 Flu vaccine DES and LES – The PCT may potentially withdraw contracts from practices which have had a five year trend of under performing. LMC members raised the issue of providing further support for these practices to enable them to achieve their targets.
3.6 Newborn and 6-8 week health checks – Dr Horsburgh is to meet with Val Little a Public Health representative to discuss the requirement for GPs to demonstrate their ability to undertake these checks or whether newborn and 6 week checks are considered part of core services.
Action: Dr Horsburgh to find details of relevant electronic learning modules.
3.7 Community Nurse provision – The services commissioned from Dudley Community Services (DCS) have been redefined. From 01/04/11 some services will not be commissioned by the PCT and therefore will not be offered by DCS these include blood pressure checks, diabetic, CHD or medication reviews, practice nurse cover and wound dressings within General Practice.
3.8 Database – An accurate database of local GPs needs to be established to improve communication. Secretary gathering practice / GP preferred contact details.
3.9 Long Term Conditions  – Information and actions required from practices to implement the commissioning strategies is available on LMC website.
4. CHAIRMAN’S COMMUNICATIONS
4.1 PCT CEO – It has been proposed that all Black Country PCTs have a single Executive Team. The new Community trusts are aiming to be established by 1st April; hence the interview process has been accelerated. 
4.2 GP lectures – A website is been developed by GPLectures which provides recorded lectures for GPs to watch as part of their CPD mainly from consultants to date. However, contributions are sought from GPs to record a lecture at a TV studio in Norwich. Contact Gary Rogers via email garyrogers@nhs.net for further details.
5. MEMBERS COMMUNICATION
5.1 The practice Managers Group raised the issue of the PCT only setting up each Practice with one NHS.net account. Some practices use the system for all email accounts.
Action: Mrs Sharpe to investigate.

 Patient labels for midwifes to use at ante natal booking clinic will not be provided due to the cost involved.
6. CORRESPONDENCE FROM THE BMA & RCGP
6.1 Negotiating News for 6th, 13th and 26th February received, topics highlighted include QMAS underpayment and the CQC for NHS GPs toolkit published by the GPC available spring 2011. This toolkit will contain guidance on applying and complying. The recommendation that GPs in partnership enter into a partnership agreement was reiterated.
6.2 GPC News – The BMA is holding a one day educational conference for sessional GPs 11 March at BMA House, London. Sessional GPs Newsletter received.
6.3 BMA Law - BMA Law are willing to attend any LMC to deliver a seminar covering topics such as shadow consortia and the arrangements that they are likely to have in place with PCTs.
Action: Dr Horsburgh to invite BMA Law to LMC.
6.4 MP contact – The Health and Social Care Bill is now in its Committee Stage. The LMC will be inviting the local MP Margot James( Stourbridge ) to an LMC meeting to discuss relevant issues.
Action: Dr Horsburgh to extend invitation to LMC meeting.
7. CORRESPONDENCE FROM THE GPC WEST MIDLANDS / BCLMC Group         7.1 LMC Negotiators meeting – To be held Thursday 31 March – 7pm - at The Lawson Tait Hall, BMI, 36 Harborne Rd, Birmingham, B15 3AF. All members are welcome. 
       8. CORRESPONDENCE FROM THE PCT, HOSPITAL TRUSTS & DH
8.1 Pharmacy applications: an application has been received by Dudley PCT from Pharmacy Local requesting full consent to open a pharmacy trading for 100 hours per week at 159 Bridgnorth Road, Stourbridge, DY8 3NU.
An application has been received by Dudley PCT from The Pharmacy requesting full consent to open a pharmacy trading for 100 hours per week at 86 Wynall Lane, Stourbridge, DY9 9AQ.

An application has been received by Dudley PCT from Kateshill Pharmacy requesting full consent to open a pharmacy trading for 100 hours per week at 1B St. John’s Road, Dudley, DY2 7JH.

The application by Averroes Pharmacy Ltd for inclusion in the pharmaceutical list at Glebefields LIFT Centre, St. Marks Road, Tipton has been granted.

8.2 Primary Care Commissioning Committee – Dr Suleman attended the meeting on 10/02/11 and provided the following feedback:
Minor Surgery LES: introduced to reduce the number of referrals to secondary care for procedures which can be performed in primary care.

Flu Program: Previously identified poorly performing practices who have not achieved improvement will have their flu programs decommissioned this year, and the delivery of their flu program will be tendered.

GMS training budget: The sum of money available for Practice Staff Training was not fully utilised and some of this has been used to employ doctors or other staff to come to practices and provide support.
8.3 GP and Practice Team Bulletin February 2011 received topics raised include GP Pathfinder, Health and Social Care Bill and long-term conditions resources. See LMC website for details.
8.4 Health Visitors – The NHS Operating Framework 2011/12 and the Health Visiting Implementation Plan – A Call to Action sets out the Government’s commitment to a larger re-energised health visiting service to deliver a new model of support to families building on the Healthy Child Programme. This initiative will increase the number of health visitors in the borough.
9. MISCELLANEOUS
9.1 Walsall Newsletter received. 

10. AOB
10.1 The issued was raised of the cost of photocopying a patient’s notes for a solicitor which has been limited by law to £50 for a considerable period of time; feedback will be given to the GPC. The fee of £33 to the Local Authority for a review for medical fitness to foster was also discussed. The fee was felt to be appropriate for reviewing the medical notes, if the patient was required to be seen this would need an increased fee.
NEXT MEETING: Friday 1 April 2011, 12:45pm at Atlantic House, Dudley Rd, Lye, DY9 8EL. Lunch will be provided.
www.dudleylmc.org
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